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1.	Call to Order & Approval of Minutes

	President Mary O’Donnell called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. ET.

A motion was made and seconded to approve minutes of the Board as presented for the following meetings:

· October 23, 2019

	Motion carried.


2.	President’s Report

	President Mary O’Donnell welcomed the Board of Governors, in particular new Board Governors Sylvia Smith-Turk and Rob Wineman. Mary commented on the great start to 2020 and the efforts of leaders and staff to address the Strategic Priorities identified by the Board.


3.	Antitrust Primer

	Senior Counsel Steve Gottheim presented an overview of Antitrust laws and regulations for the benefit of the Board. He also discussed how ALTA works to respect Antitrust tenets to protect consumers and ensure competitive markets. 

	After the presentation concluded, Board members shared lots of ideas about how to bring this information to ALTA members, state and regional land title associations, and other industry audiences. This could be a webinar, online on-demand program, or in-person program. It’s also possible that the program would be eligible for CE, CLE, and Ethics credits where available.


4.	Association Report

	CEO Diane L. Tomb reported on the state of the association.

· Executive Highlights
· The ALTA Leadership Team has been expanded to include Steve Gottheim and Elizabeth Blosser. The team meets weekly to discuss high-level association issues. Continuing members of the Leadership Team include Cornelia Horner, Kelly Romeo, and Jeremy Yohe.
· The hiring process for the SVP Public Affairs is nearing conclusion. This SVP is envisioned to provide oversight and leadership for both advocacy and communications.

· Membership and Financial Highlights
· Financials for 2019 are on track for budget with operating income well ahead of budget and expenses ended within 1% of budget.
· Membership is ahead of pace for 2020. To date, 5,109 members have renewed their ALTA membership resulting in a 74% renewal rate.
· The Policy Forms Licensing program is also off to a good start with 10,002 agents in compliance for 2020, resulting in a compliance rate of nearly 50% of the total universe of agents that are known to ALTA. Of those in compliance, 4,278 are members, 3,535 have paid a license fee, and 2,189 have completed a fee waiver application.

· Meetings 
· The dates for the ALTA Advocacy Summit have changed to May 11-13, 2020, to accommodate the congressional calendar and this move is prompting some changes in the schedule to allow attendees to travel on Monday rather than on Sunday (which is Mothers’ Day). Speaker invitations have been extended to FHFA’s Mark Calabria and CFPB’s Kathy Kraninger.
· Staff is already planning for ALTA ONE in New York, October 6-9, and hopes to develop a theme in the next few months which builds on the Strategic Priority to Tell Our Story.

· Advocacy and Policy Highlights
· CCPA. The California Consumer Privacy Act (CCPA) is the first comprehensive data privacy law in the US and comes on the heels of the EU’s General Data Privacy Regulation (GDPR) which went into effect in 2018. CCPA went into effect January 1, 2020, and will likely be changed in November through referendum
· TRID. A periodic TRID Assessment is currently underway with a report due by October 3, 2020. ALTA efforts are focused on ensuring that the report is based on robust data from the title industry about consumer experience with TRID. ALTA is encouraging members to complete the CFPB survey which is open until March 6. ALTA also submitted a comment letter on the CFPB’s RFI pushing the Bureau to add additional questions to its survey to address consumer confusion with title premium disclosure.
· Beneficial Ownership. The U.S. House passed the Corporate Transparency Act (H.R. 2513) in late October of 2019 by a vote of 249-173. Similar requirements were added to the Senate (ILLICIT CASH) Act (S. 2563).
· Wire Fraud. Focus for 2020 is continuing to expand awareness through ALTA’s appropriations strategy. The Commerce-Justice-Science (CJS) and the Financial Services and General Government (FSGG) bills require federal agencies, including the Treasury Department, the Department of Justice, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, the Federal Trade Commission, and the Financial Crimes Enforcement Network (FinCEN), to report to Congress their ongoing activities to raise awareness and combat wire fraud in real estate transactions. The advocacy team is developing an ask for Lobby Day to focus on wire fraud. At the state level, the Uniform Law Commission is currently studying changes to UCC article 4A (which is the law for wire transfers) to align with new technology and the new ISO standard. 
· SAFE Banking. After passing in the House last September, progress on the SAFE Banking Act appears to have stalled in the Senate. 


· Product & Services Highlights
· ALTA Registry. The ALTA Registry Committee has considered and recommended inclusion of listings of independent escrow agents in the Registry. 

	The Board Agreed by Consensus to engage with the ALTA Registry Committee on strategic planning and direction for the ALTA Registry. The next step will be a meeting during ALTA SPRINGBOARD.

· Strategic Priority “Tell Our Story” - Marathon Strategies Presentation
· Representatives from Marathon Strategies provided an overview of their plan for the ALTA Strategic Priority to Tell Our Story. The overall strategy is to execute an earned and paid media campaign following a 3-step approach to messaging. The 3 steps are to develop Content, Voices, and Distribution components for the campaign. To date, Marathon has updated the annual ALTA update presentation for Board members to deliver at state and regional land title association meetings and is working on stakeholder interviews, op-ed opportunities, and possible efforts around wire transfer fraud and digital closings.


5.	New Business

	A Motion was made and seconded to authorize the use of the Industry Development Fund to pay for the Tell Our Story Campaign, which is focused on helping influencers, key government stakeholders, and consumers understand how title professionals facilitate real estate transactions and protect property rights, and continue to raise awareness of the dangers of closing scams and wire transfer fraud.

Motion carried.


A Motion was made and seconded to amend Schedule B of the ALTA Registry Customer License Agreement to add a customer type of “Government Entity.”

Motion carried.


A Motion was made and seconded to approve an update to the structure, purpose, and scope of the Information Security Committee to include an Executive Committee and a Task Force; the Executive Committee Membership will include underwriter and agent members and the Task Force will provide an opportunity for associate members to participate in the work of the group.

Motion carried.


A Motion was made and seconded to approve Gregory M. Kosin, Greater Illinois Title Company, for Honorary Membership in the American Land Title Association, on a motion of the ALTA Board of Governors.

Motion carried.


6.	Abstracters & Title Insurance Agents’ Section Chair’s Report

	Chair Jack Rattikin, III, reported that the Section Executive Committee is focusing primarily on the 2020 Strategic Priorities to help members Protect Customers’ Money and Prepare for Digital Closings. Quarterly calls are planned in addition to the full Section meetings during the ALTA Advocacy Summit and ALTA ONE.

	The Large Agents met in January in Palm Springs, CA, with an attendance of 85. The topics of interest included the success and helpfulness of the Digital Closing Boot Camps, what agents can do to find and retain talent, how to think about disaster recovery planning, and the impact of AI and algorithm-driven business.


7.	Title Insurance Underwriters’ Section Chair’s Report

	Chair Daniel M. Wold reported on the Section Executive Committee’s initial activities to track and support the 2020 Strategic Priorities.

	Data and analytics continue to be an ongoing focus for the Section with an intent to use surveys and data collection to benefit the entire membership. TRID will be the first quarter focus, with cyber fraud experience, member benefits engagement, and data privacy compliance preparedness as additional survey topics during the year.

	Other areas of distinct focus include data privacy, digital closings, and the ALTA Registry.


8.	Old Business

	None.


9.	ALTA-MBA Digital Boot Camps Report

	CEO Diane Tomb and Senior Director of Grassroots & Government Affairs Elizabeth Blosser reported that the first ALTA-MBA Digital Boot Camp in Phoenix, AZ, was a huge success with 175 registrants, 11 exhibitors, and 5 sponsors. The satisfaction survey revealed that 92% of respondents indicated an increased comfort level with the topics and that the event provided practical information they can use in their companies.


10.	GSE Engagement Council Report

	Co-Chairs William Burding, Jr., and Mary O’Donnell reported on the efforts to strengthen the industry’s relationship with the GSEs. ALTA committees and work product, including the work of the ALTA Forms Committee, is helpful to the Council’s effort.

	There is a clear goal to move the GSEs out of conservatorship by the end of 2021 and this emphasizes the importance of the effort to keep the land title industry top of mind in conversations about product innovation and risk management.


11.	Strategic Conversation: Solidifying the role and requirement of title insurance as the GSEs prepare for their future and going public.

[bookmark: _GoBack]The Board engaged in a broad and wide-ranging conversation about possible future scenarios as the GSEs chart a path to go public. For the land title insurance industry, the important guiding principles include maintaining a requirement for standard title insurance as a protection for first lien position for loans purchased by the GSEs.

	No Action Was Taken.


12.	Adjourn

	The meeting was adjourned at 3:10 p.m. ET.


